

What's Next for LGBT Equality

By the LGBT Progress Team July 9, 2013

In late June the Supreme Court delivered a historic ruling affirming that all loving and committed couples who marry deserve equal respect and treatment under federal law. This decision is key in strengthening families and ensuring greater access to the rights and responsibilities of marriage for same-sex couples.

Marriage equality, however, is not the end of the road in the progression toward full equality for lesbian, gay, bisexual, and transgender, or LGBT, Americans. Pervasive discrimination in the workplace harms the economic security of LGBT workers and their families. LGBT immigrants and asylum seekers continue to face significant barriers to shelter, safety, and security. LGBT youth face injustice in schools, on top of alarming rates

of family rejection at home. And basic health care is still out of reach for too many LGBT patients.

Here are some of the issues that continue to face the LGBT community and the policy solutions helping to progress toward equality.

Workplace protections²

Without federal protection against workplace discrimination, LGBT workers face day-to-day challenges in finding and keeping employment. Instead of being evaluated on their qualifications, skills, and work ethic, LGBT workers too often face discrimination on the basis of sexual orientation and gender identity.³ These workers face inequalities in hiring, obstacles in professional advancement, and even job loss, simply because of who they are or whom they love. Although discrimination based on LGBT identity is currently legal in a majority of states, ⁴ 9 out of 10 voters mistakenly believe LGBT workers already have federal protections.⁵

States protecting workers

There is no federal law preventing discrimination against individuals on the basis of sexual orientation or gender identity. Even in a majority of states, LGBT employees have no legal recourse to challenge this kind of discrimination.⁶

States protecting workers from discrimination on the basis of sexual orientation are:

California, Colorado, Connecticut, Delaware, the District of Columbia, Hawaii, Illinois, Iowa, Maine, Maryland, Massachusetts, Minnesota, Nevada, New Hampshire, New Jersey, New Mexico, New York, Oregon, Rhode Island, Vermont, Washington, and Wisconsin.⁷

States protecting workers from discrimination on the basis of gender identity are:

California, Colorado, Connecticut, Delaware, 8 the District of Columbia, Hawaii, Illinois, Iowa, Maine, Massachusetts, Minnesota, Nevada, New Jersey, New Mexico, Oregon, Rhode Island, Vermont, and Washington. 9

Discrimination and bias figure into nearly every aspect of employment for LGBT Americans, and 4.3 million of these workers live in a state with no laws providing employment protections on the basis of sexual orientation or gender identity. Recent studies have found that discrimination presents significant barriers to advancement in the workplace for LGBT workers. Between 11 percent and 28 percent of gay, lesbian, and bisexual people have been passed over for a promotion because of their sexual orientation, and more than a quarter of the transgender population reports having lost a job because of their gender identity.

The workplace is also not always a safe or welcoming place for LGBT employees. Nearly 60 percent of LGBT workers encounter antigay jokes or slurs at work. Even worse, between 7 percent and 41 percent of lesbian, gay, and bisexual workers have experienced verbal or physical harassment or had their workplace vandalized. For transgender work-

ers, research findings are even bleaker. A national survey of transgender people found that nearly 80 percent of transgender workers have experienced harassment, mistreatment, or discrimination on the job.¹⁵

Passing the Employment Non-Discrimination Act,¹⁷ or ENDA, which has been proposed in almost every session of Congress since 1994,¹⁸ would protect workers from discrimination based on sexual orientation or gender identity. ENDA currently has 53 co-sponsors in the Senate,¹⁹ the most it has ever had. Although the Senate could vote on ENDA soon, with a markup expected this month, it is unlikely that ENDA will make it through the conservative House of Representatives this session.

As ENDA works its way through Congress, President Obama can and should issue an executive order prohibiting federal contractors from discriminating against LGBT workers. Former presidents have issued similar executive orders to prevent federal contractors from discriminating on the basis of race, color, religion, sex, or national origin. President Obama could use this opportunity to take a strong stance on the issue of workplace discrimination and have a positive impact on workers, businesses, and the federal government.

Immigration reform²¹

Undocumented individuals living in the United States face obstacles to accessing safe and stable employment, housing, and health care, in addition to living in constant fear of being detained and deported. These obstacles are even more pronounced for the 267,000 adult LGBT undocumented individuals living at the intersection of both marginalized groups. ²² In addition to the discrimination that LGBT individuals face in the workplace, ²³ undocumented individuals are particularly vulnerable to abuse and exploitation because of their lack of legal status.

Sam's story

Sam Hall was a coal miner for seven years with a mining company in West Virginia. According to Sam, his coworkers verbally and physically harassed him and destroyed his personal property. After filing several complaints, Sam said he eventually realized that his supervisors were trashing them. According to Sam, "they didn't care if I died. It was like, 'accidents' happen ... but that was not going to happen to me." Sam eventually quit his job and filed a lawsuit against his former employer.¹⁶

Passing the Border Security, Economic Opportunity, and Immigration Modernization Act would provide a path to earned citizenship for undocumented individuals living in the United States.²⁴ This bipartisan bill, which passed the Senate with a vote of 68 to 32, would provide millions with the opportunity to earn a living wage, pursue higher education, preserve family unity, and live without the constant threat of deportation. In addition, the bill would help LGBT asylum seekers by removing the one-year filing deadline, which currently prevents one in five people with legitimate asylum claims from being considered simply because they do not apply within a year of their entrance into the United States. It also explicitly prohibits the use of solitary confinement solely because of a detainee's sexual orientation or gender identity in immigration detention.

Although the Senate's bill does not include provisions allowing U.S. citizens to sponsor their same-sex spouses for immigration benefits, the Supreme Court's decision on Section 3 of the Defense of Marriage Act, or DOMA, went a long way toward remedying this problem. As a result, Sen. Patrick Leahy (D-VT) withdrew his amendment that would allow American citizens to apply for a green card for their foreign same-sex spouses since they are now eligible for the same immigration benefits as heterosexual married couples under federal law.²⁵ People unable to travel to states with marriage equality are unfortunately unable to benefit from the Supreme Court's decision.

While the Senate bill contains numerous protections for LGBT immigrants, there is still a difficult fight ahead to pass common-sense immigration reform in the House of Representatives. House Republicans have signaled an unwillingness to adopt the Senate bill, instead opting to introduce legislation that not only criminalizes undocumented immigrants²⁶ but also provides no roadmap to citizenship. Passing common-sense immigration reform is an important step toward combating the exploitation and insecurity faced by LGBT undocumented immigrants.

Youth homelessness²⁷

Even though LGBT youth are only 5 percent to 7 percent of the population, they make up 40 percent of all homeless youth.²⁸ The overrepresentation of LGBT people among homeless youth is driven in part by high rates of family conflict and abandonment, 29 as well as victimization in schools. LGBT homeless youth experience more than double the rate of discrimination from their families³⁰ and more than double the rate of suicide attempts³¹ than non-LGBT homeless youth. In addition, LGBT homeless youth are often prevented from accessing the full benefits of child welfare programs such as the foster care system and homeless shelters because of mistreatment and discrimination.³²

The Runaway and Homeless Youth Act,³⁴ or RHYA, awards federal grants to public and private organizations that assist homeless youth. Yet despite the vast overrepresentation of LGBT youth among the homeless youth population, the current version of RHYA does not specifically address LGBT homeless youth. With the law up for reauthorization this year, Congress has the opportunity to help thousands of LGBT homeless youth by adding a provision to prohibit RHYA grantees from discriminating against homeless youth on the basis sexual orientation and gender identity.³⁵

The Reconnecting Youth to Prevent Homelessness Act,³⁶ introduced in 2011, was the first Senate bill focused on overall youth homelessness to specifically mention LGBT youth. The bill has provisions for improving training and educational opportunities for older foster-care youth, reducing homelessness among all youth, and developing programs to focus on family relationships specifically for LGBT youth.³⁷ This family-based approach is focused on helping families bridge conflict and allowing youth to remain in the home after coming out. Research by the Family Acceptance Project suggests that this currently could be one of the best ways to reduce LGBT homelessness.³⁸

Luisa's story

Luisa, the oldest daughter in a Latino immigrant family, was raised in Southern California. When Luisa came out at 13 years old, fights at home escalated. Luisa fought back and ended up in a foster care group home where she was ridiculed and harassed. The staff ignored Luisa's calls for help, telling her that she provoked the fights and "brought them on herself."

Luisa ran away from the group home and lived on the streets where she was raped and beaten by several men. The adult shelters were usually full, so Luisa found an abandoned building where she slept with a group of homeless teens who taught her some survival skills. Pregnant as a result of the rape, Luisa found a placement in a homeless prenatal program where she was able to go to school, receive health care services, and prepare for the birth of her baby. By then Luisa learned that she had also been infected with HIV. She hoped her baby would not get infected as well.³³

School climate

For LGBT students across the United States, harassment in school is a huge problem.³⁹ According to a survey by the Gay, Lesbian and Straight Education Network, 6 out of 10 lesbian, gay, or bisexual students and 8 out of 10 transgender students report feeling unsafe at school.⁴⁰ A devastating 85 percent of LGBT students report experiencing harassment because of their sexual or gender identity,⁴¹ with 20 percent reporting they were physically attacked.⁴² Bullying of LGBT students can lead to lower grade point averages,⁴³ absenteeism,⁴⁴ health problems,⁴⁵ failure to graduate,⁴⁶ violence,⁴⁷ and suicide.⁴⁸

Studies further show that LGBT youth are disproportionately victimized by harsh school discipline policies that push them out of their classrooms and into the arms of law enforcement for minor offenses and noncriminal behavior.⁴⁹ Gender nonconforming youth in particular are more likely to be caught up in this "school-to-prison pipeline,"⁵⁰ and without adequate institutional support, they are at greater risk of unfair criminalization and unnecessary contact with the juvenile justice system. Although LGBT youth represent just 5 percent to 7 percent of the nation's overall youth population, they compose 13 percent to 15 percent of those currently in the juvenile justice system, largely due to such hostile school policies.⁵¹

Discrimination on the basis of actual or perceived sexual orientation and gender identity is not federally prohibited in public schools. But several bills are in the works to improve school climates for LGBT youth. The Student Non-Discrimination Act, or SNDA, acknowledges that the current state of harassment and violence deprives LGBT students of their right to equal education. The bill would add sexual orientation and gender identity to the existing list of federally protected bases of discrimination alongside race, color, sex, religion, disability, and national origin.⁵³ This measure would allow the federal government to withdraw funding from secondary schools that condone such discrimination, as well as empower students to take legal action against perpetrators of harassment. Sen. Al Franken (D-MN) introduced SNDA in the Senate, and Reps. Jared Polis (D-CO) and Ileana Ros-Lehtinen (R-FL) introduced it in the House. Both bills have been referred to committee.

The Safe Schools Improvement Act includes SNDA's prohibition of discrimination on the basis of sexual orientation and gender identity

in schools and would also require primary and secondary schools to take a proactive role in preventing harassment and discrimination by adopting and enforcing antibullying policies.⁵⁴ Sens. Robert Casey (D-PA) and Mark Kirk (R-IL) introduced the bill in the Senate, and Rep. Linda Sanchez (D-CA) introduced the bill in the House. Both bills have been referred to committee.

The Strengthening America's Schools Act, the broadest of the three, is a proposed amendment to the Elementary and Secondary Education Act that includes a variety of reforms designed to make American schools safer and more effective institutions. 55 The bill has provisions to expand resources and establish guidelines for kindergarten and early childhood education, to encourage equity by assessing individual school's climates and opportunities, and to support high-quality instruction. In addition to broader reforms, the Strengthening America's Schools Act includes SNDA's prohibition of discrimination on the basis of sexual orientation and gender identity in schools. The Strengthening America's Schools Act was introduced into the Senate by Sen. Tom Harkin (D-IA) and has not been introduced in the House. Last month the Senate Committee on Health, Education, Labor, and Pensions advanced the bill with a majority of the committee reporting favorably.

Independent of these three legislative attempts to grant LGBT students equal access to educational opportunities, the Department of Education recently announced that it will begin gathering data on bullying based on sexual behavior, which may help expand knowledge of bullying against LGBT students. 56 Data on the specific experiences of LGBT youth help inform future policy solutions and help drive LGBT inclusive

Kyeon's story

Similar to many LGBT youth, Kyeon attended a school in New Orleans that was not inclusive for gay students. Kyeon was ridiculed and bullied because of his sexual orientation, but the harassment went unchecked because the school had not adopted an antibullying policy to protect LGBT students. The hostility rose to the level where his ability to pay attention in class and thrive academically was disrupted. The taunting by his classmates ultimately led to a fight with another student, and both Kyeon and the other student were arrested for the incident and incarcerated in a juvenile detention center—a harsh punishment for what felt like self-defense for Kyeon.52 improvement of school climate. Many areas remain where increased data collection is needed, including bullying of transgender and gender nonconforming students, bullying of students based on association with LGBT parents, LGBT youth experiences with the juvenile justice system, and LGBT youth experiences with school discipline.

While these antibullying efforts are critical to improving school climate by setting expectations for the way in which youth should engage with one another, it is also important that we hold adults responsible for the way they treat LGBT youth. We must remove zero-tolerance policies that leave no room for considering the circumstances facing a student, as well as gender-biased dress codes and other subjective discipline measures that perpetuate bias and fuel hostility toward LGBT youth.

Health disparities⁵⁷

Due to factors such as low rates of health insurance coverage, high rates of stress due to systematic harassment and discrimination, and a lack of cultural competency in the health care system, LGBT people experience significant health disparities⁵⁸ compared to the general population. Among gay and bisexual men, as well as transgender women, studies have found increased HIV prevalence rates.⁵⁹ Gay and bisexual men are at increased risk for several types of cancer, and lesbian and bisexual women are at increased risk for developing breast cancer. 60 The LGBT population as a whole uses tobacco at rates between 50 percent and 200 percent higher than the general population.⁶¹ Studies show that 41 percent of transgender people have attempted suicide at some point in their lives—a rate more than 25 times higher than the general population of the United States.⁶² Lack of access to health insurance also pushes LGBT people further to the margins of the health care system. On the whole, same-sex couples are more than twice as likely as other couples to be without adequate health insurance coverage, 63 and rates of uninsurance are significantly higher for transgender and bisexual individuals than for the general population.⁶⁴ In addition, the lack of adequate data collection on LGBT populations prevents the development of a broader knowledge base on LGBT health disparities.⁶⁵

Federal health experts are increasingly acknowledging the significant health disparities the LGBT population faces. The Office of Minority Health has noted that, "evidence continues to expand, which documents the existence of ... health disparities by ... sexual orientation or gender identity."66 And sources such as the Institute of Medicine,67 the Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality, 68 and Healthy People 2020⁶⁹ have all identified LGBT people as a population that experiences significant health disparities.

Full and inclusive implementation of the Affordable Care Act has the potential to help correct some of these disparities and improve the health of the LGBT population. The law prohibits discrimination based on sexual orientation or gender identity in large segments of the health insurance market, implements new coverage standards requiring more comprehensive coverage, and provides financial assistance for those who need it most to purchase coverage. 70 All of these reforms will make health insurance more accessible to LGBT individuals and families headed by same-sex partners.71

Healthy People 2020, the national blueprint for a healthier America between 2010 and 2020, recognizes that routine data collection on sexual orientation and gender identity is another major need in the fight against LGBT health disparities.⁷² Even outside the health context, high-quality data about the concerns and experiences of LGBT people are essential if federal, state, local, and nonprofit agencies are to adequately serve the LGBT community.

While several administrative data collection efforts by federally supported health programs collect this information, 73 and the Department of Health and Human Services has emphasized that these data are crucial to improving health, comprehensive collection of LGBT-inclusive data is yet to be actualized.⁷⁴ To address this gap in knowledge on the health of LGBT communities, federal agencies must coordinate with each other and with the Office of Management and Budget to develop LGBT data collection instruments and use the information to better understand the LGBT population.

Another key aspect of improving LGBT access to health care is the promotion of cultural competency training for health care providers. The National Standards for Culturally and Linguistically Appropriate Services, released in 2013,75 addressed the need for LGBT awareness in a blueprint for health care providers that emphasizes the need for routine cultural competency training and the detrimental effect that discrimination has on health status and access to health care. 76 If widely implemented, these standards could vastly improve the experiences of LGBT individuals with health care providers.

Conclusion

The momentum for LGBT equality shows no signs of slowing. Shifting public opinion and growing political courage are aligning, resulting in even greater support for LGBT individuals and families. The historic victories for marriage equality in the Supreme Court were significant steps toward a more just society, but policymakers must stay focused on solutions that will ensure better health and brighter horizons for all LGBT Americans.

Endnotes

- 1 Crosby Burns and Andrew Cray, "2 Victories for Marriage Equality at the Supreme Court," Center for American Progress, June 26, 2013, available at http://www.americanprogress.org/issues/lgbt/news/2013/06/26/67875/2victories-for-marriage-equality-at-the-supreme-court.
- 2 Crosby Burns and Winnie Stachelberg, "10 Things to Know About the Employment Non-Discrimination Act," Center for American Progress, April 24, 2013, available at http://www.americanprogress.org/issues/lgbt/ news/2013/04/24/61294/10-things-to-know-about-theemployment-non-discrimination-act.
- 3 Movement Advancement Project, Center for American Progress, and Human Rights Campaign, "Broken Bargain: Discrimination. Fewer Benefits and More Taxes for LGBT Workers" (2013), available at http://www.americanprogress.org/ issues/lgbt/report/2013/06/04/65133/a-broken-bargain/.
- 4 Crosby Burns and Liz Neemann, "Infographic: Gay and Transgender Workers Lack Comprehensive Workplace Protections," Center for American Progress, October 18, 2012, available at http://www.americanprogress.org/issues/lgbt/ news/2012/10/18/41907/infographic-gay-and-transgenderworkers-lack-comprehensive-workplace-protections.
- 5 Burns and Stachelberg, "10 Things to Know About the Employment Non-Discrimination Act."
- 6 Ibid
- 7 Movement Advancement Project, "Employment Non-Discrimination Laws," available at http://lgbtmap.org/ $equality-maps/employment_non_discrimination_laws~(last$ accessed July 2013).
- 8 Andrew Cray, "BREAKING: Delaware Legislature Passes Transgender Nondiscrimination Act,"ThinkProgress, June 19, 2013, available at http://thinkprogress.org/ lgbt/2013/06/19/2184881/breaking-delaware-legislaturepasses-transgender-nondiscrimination-act/.
- 9 Movement Advancement Project, "Employment Non-
- 10 Movement Advancement Project, Center for American Progress, and Human Rights Campaign, "Broken Bargain."
- 11 Ibid.
- 12 Ibid.
- 13 Ibid
- 14 Ibid
- 15 Jaime M. Grant, Lisa A. Mottet, and Justin Tanis, "Injustice at Every Turn: A Report of the National Transgender Discrimination Survey" (Washington: National Center for Transgender Equality and National Gay and Lesbian Task Force, 2011), available at http://transequality.org/PDFs/NTDS_Report.pdf.
- 16 Sam Hall, Interview with LGBT Progress, June 4, 2013. Washington, D.C.
- 17 Burns and Stachelberg, "10 Things to Know About the Employment Non-Discrimination Act."
- 18 Jerome Hunt, "A History of the Employment Non-Discrimination Act: It's Past Time to Pass This Law," Center for American Progress, July 19, 2011, available at http://www.americanprogress.org/issues/lgbt/news/2011/07/19/10006/a-historyof-the-employment-non-discrimination-act.
- 19 Govtrack.us, "S. 815: Employment Non-Discrimination Act of 2013," available at http://www.govtrack.us/congress/ bills/113/s815 (last accessed July 2013).
- 20 Lee Badgett and others, "An Executive Order to Prevent Discrimination Against LGBT Workers" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2013), available at http://www.americanprogress.org/issues/lgbt/report/2013/02/19/53931/ an-executive-order-to-prevent-discrimination-against-lgbtworkers/.

- 21 Crosby Burns, Ann Garcia, and Philip E. Wolgin, "Living in Dual Shadows: LGBT Undocumented Immigrants" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2013), available at http://www.americanprogress.org/issues/immigration/ report/2013/03/08/55674/living-in-dual-shadows/.
- 23 Movement Advancement Project, Center for American Progress, and Human Rights Campaign, "Broken Bargain."
- 24 Sharita Gruberg, "What Immigration Reform Means for the LGBT Community," Center for American Progress, June 11, 2013, available at http://www.americanprogress.org/issues/ immigration/news/2013/06/11/65942/what-immigrationreform-means-for-the-lgbt-community/.
- 25 Sharita Gruberg, "What the DOMA Decision Means for LGBT Binational Couples," Center for American Progress, June 26, 2013, available at http://www.americanprogress.org/issues/ immigration/news/2013/06/26/68033/what-the-domadecision-means-for-lgbt-binational-couples/.
- 26 Ed O'Keefe, "House panel approves controversial immigration bill," The Washington Post, June 19, 2013, available at http://www.washingtonpost.com/blogs/post-politics/ wp/2013/06/19/house-panel-approves-controversial-immigration-bill.
- 27 Katie Miller, "4 Bills Congress Can Enact This Year to Prevent LGBT Youth Homelessness," Center for American Progress, June 4, 2013, available at http://www.americanprogress. org/issues/lgbt/news/2013/06/04/64997/4-bills-congresscan-enact-this-year-to-prevent-lgbt-youth-homelessness/.
- 28 Nico Sifra Ouintana, Josh Rosenthal, and Jeff Krehelv, "On the Streets: The Federal Response to Gay and Transgender Homeless Youth" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2010), available at http://www.americanprogress.org/ issues/lgbt/report/2010/06/21/7983/on-the-streets/.
- 29 Andrew Cray, "3 Barriers that Stand Between LGBT Youth and Healthier Futures," Center for American Progress, May 29, 2013, available at http://www.americanprogress.org/ issues/lgbt/news/2013/05/29/64583/3-barriers-that-standbetween-lgbt-youth-and-healthier-futures.
- 30 Center for American Progress, "Gay and Transgender Youth Homelessness by the Numbers" (2010), available at http://www.americanprogress.org/issues/lgbt/ news/2010/06/21/7980/gay-and-transgender-youth-homelessness-by-the-numbers/.
- 31 Ibid.
- 32 Ibid.
- 33 Quintana, Rosenthal, and Krehely, "On the Streets."
- 34 Melissa Dunn and Jeff Krehely, "Runaway and Homeless Youth Act Should Include Gay and Transgender Youth." Center for American Progress, May 10, 2012, available at http://www.americanprogress.org/issues/lgbt/ news/2012/05/10/11572/runaway-and-homeless-youth-actshould-include-gay-and-transgender-youth.
- 35 Miller, "4 Bills Congress Can Enact This Year to Prevent LGBT Youth Homelessness.
- 36 Noel Gordon and Jeff Krehely, "Combating LGBT Youth Homelessness," Center for American Progress, May 10, 2011, available at http://www.americanprogress.org/issues/lgbt/ news/2011/05/10/9569/combating-lgbt-youth-homelessness/
- 37 Miller, "4 Bills Congress Can Enact This Year to Prevent LGBT Youth Homelessness."
- 38 Caitlin Ryan and others, "Family Acceptance in Adolescence and the Health of LGBT Young Adults," Journal of Child and Adolescent Psychiatric Nursing 23 (4) (2010): 205-213, available at http://familyproject.sfsu.edu/files/FAP_Family%20 Acceptance_JCAPN.pdf.

.....

- 39 Cray, "3 Barriers that Stand Between LGBT Youth and Healthier Futures.
- 40 Gay, Lesbian and Straight Education Network, "The 2011 National School Climate Survey" (2011), available at www.glsen.org/sites/default/files/2011%20National%20 School % 20 Climate % 20 Survey % 20 Full % 20 Report.pdf.
- 41 Jerome Hunt, "Bullying Should Not Be a Teenage Rite of Passage" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2011). available at http://www.americanprogress.org/wp-content/ uploads/issues/2011/02/pdf/antigay_bullying.pdf.
- 42 Ibid
- 43 Gay, Lesbian and Straight Education Network, "The 2011 National School Climate Survey."
- 45 Cray, "3 Barriers that Stand Between LGBT Youth and Healthier Futures.
- 46 Rep. Jared Polis (D-CO), "H.R. 4530 The 'Student Non-Discrimination Act' (SNDA)" (2011), available at http://polis. house.gov/uploadedfiles/1-27_snda_fact_sheet.pdf.
- 47 Gay, Lesbian and Straight Education Network, "The 2011 National School Climate Survey."
- 48 Cray, "3 Barriers that Stand Between LGBT Youth and
- 49 Kathryn Himmelstein and Hannah Brückner, "Criminal-Justice and School Sanctions Against Nonheterosexual Youth: A National Longitudinal Study," Pediatrics 127 (1) (2011): 49-57, available at http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/ pubmed/21135011.
- 50 Jerome Hunt and Aisha C. Moodie-Mills, "The Unfair Criminalization of Gay and Transgender Youth" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2012), available at http://www.americanprogress.org/issues/lgbt/report/2012/06/29/11730/the-unfair-criminalization-of-gayand-transgender-youth.
- 51 Ryan and others, "Family Acceptance in Adolescence and the Health of LGBT Young Adults."
- 52 Wesley Ware, "Locked up and out: Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, and Transgender Youth in Louisiana's Juvenile Justice System" (Louisiana: Juvenile Justice Project of Louisiana, 2010), available at http://jjpl.org/site/wp-content/up-loads/2011/07/locked-up-and-out.pdf; "Breakout!" available at www.vouthbreakout.org (last accessed July 2013).
- 53 Miller, "4 Bills Congress Can Enact This Year to Prevent LGBT Youth Homelessness."
- 54 Ibid
- 55 Senate Health, Education, Labor, and Pensions Committee, "HELP Chairman Tom Harkin Introduces the 'Strengthening America's Schools Act of 2013," Press release, June 4, 2013, available at http://www.help.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/ ESEA%20Summary%206.4.13.pdf.
- 56 Hannah Slater, "Department Of Education Commits To Studying The Bullying Of LGBT Students,"ThinkProgress, June 28, 2013, available at http://thinkprogress.org/ lgbt/2013/06/28/2232391/lgbt-bullying-data-collection/.
- 57 Krehelv, "How to Close the LGBT Health Disparities Gap."
- 58 Kellan Baker, "Ending Gay and Transgender Health Disparities," Center for American Progress, November 27, 2012, available at http://www.americanprogress.org/issues/lgbt/ news/2012/11/27/46035/ending-gay-and-transgenderhealth-disparities/.
- 59 Maryland Department of Health and Mental Hygiene, "Protecting the Health of Sexual Minorities" (2012), available at http://dhmh.maryland.gov/ship/PDFs/LGB%20Health%20 Issue%20Brief%2012-4-12.pdf.

- 60 Ibid.
- 61 National LGBT Tobacco Control Network, "LGBT People and Tobacco Fact Sheet" (2008), available at http://www.lgbttobacco.org/files/20080701LGBTs_and_Tobacco.pdf.
- 62 Grant, Mottet, and Tanis, "Injustice at Every Turn."
- 63 "Gay Men Uninsured 2:1 Compared with Straight Men," The National LGBT Cancer Project, February 21, 2008, available at http://lgbtcancer.com/gay-men-uninsured-21-comparedwith-straight-men/.
- 64 Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality, 2012 National Healthcare Disparities Report (Department of Health and Human Services, 2013), available at http://www.ahrq.gov/ research/findings/nhqrdr/nhdr12/nhdr12_prov.pdf.
- 65 Jeff Krehely, "Critical Government Surveys Omit Gay and Transgender People," Center for American Progress, September 6, 2012, available at http://www.americanprogress.org/ issues/lgbt/news/2012/09/06/36134/critical-governmentsurveys-omit-gay-and-transgender-people/.
- 66 Office for Minority Health, "National Stakeholder Strategy for Achieve Health Equity: Executive Summary" (2013), available at http://minorityhealth.hhs.gov/npa/files/Plans/NSS/ NSSExecSum.pdf.
- 67 Institute of Medicine, "The Health of Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, and Transgender People: Building a Foundation for Better Understanding" (2011), available at http://www.iom.edu/ Reports/2011/The-Health-of-Lesbian-Gay-Bisexual-and-Transgender-People.aspx.
- 68 Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality, 2012 National Healthcare Disparities Report.
- 69 HealthyPeople.gov, "Disparities," available at http://www. healthypeople.gov/2020/about/DisparitiesAbout.aspx (last accessed July 2013).
- 70 Andrew Cray and Kellan Baker, "How the Affordable Care Act Helps the LGBT Community," Center for American Progress, May 30, 2013, available at http://www.americanprogress. org/issues/lgbt/news/2013/05/30/64609/how-the-affordable-care-act-helps-the-lgbt-community/.
- 71 Andrew Cray and Kellan Baker, "How the Affordable Care Act Can Help Same-Sex Couples," Center for American Progress, April 26, 2013, available at http://www.americanprogress. org/issues/lgbt/news/2013/04/26/61507/how-the-affordable-care-act-can-help-same-sex-couples/.
- 72 "Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, and Transgender Health" available at http://www.healthypeople.gov/2020/topicsobjectives2020/ objectiveslist.aspx?topicId=25 (last accessed July 2013).
- 73 Kellan Baker and Andrew Cray, "FAQ: Collecting Sexual Orientation and Gender Identity Data" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2012), available at http://www.americanprogress.org/issues/lgbt/report/2012/10/16/41620/faqcollecting-sexual-orientation-and-gender-identity-data/.
- 74 Kellan Baker, "REPORT: Data Collection Key To Addressing LGBT Health Disparities," ThinkProgress, December 20, 2012, available at http://thinkprogress.org/ lgbt/2012/12/20/1366281/report-data-collection-key-toaddressing-lgbt-health-disparities/.
- 75 Kellan Baker, "New Health Services Standards Ensure Respect For LGBT Patients,"ThinkProgress, April 24, 2013, available at http://thinkprogress.org/lgbt/2013/04/24/1916631/ new-health-services-standards-ensure-respect-for-lgbt-
- 76 Office of Minority Health, National Standards for Culturally and Linguistically Appropriate Services in Health and Health Care (Department of Health and Human Services, 2013), available at https://www.thinkculturalhealth.hhs.gov/pdfs/ EnhancedCLASStandardsBlueprint.pdf.